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—— METROPOLITAN BOROUGH ——




AGENDA PAPERS FOR
SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 
Date: Wednesday, 12th December, 2012  

Time:  6.30 p.m. 
Place:  Rooms 7&8, Ground Floor, Quay West, Trafford Wharf Road, Trafford Park, 

M17 1HH.

	
	A G E N D A                      PART I

NOTE: TO DISPLAY AND OPEN AGENDA ITEM ATTACHMENTS, PLEASE DOWNLOAD AGENDA FROM WEBSITE IN “WORD” FORMAT.
	Enclosure
No.
	Proper Officer

under L.G.A., 1972, S.100D (background papers):



	1. 
	ATTENDANCES

To note attendances, including Officers and any apologies for absence.


	
	

	2.
	MINUTES

To receive and, if so determined, to agree as a correct record the Minutes of the Scrutiny Committee held on 3rd October 2012.
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	3. 
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

To note any declarations of interest, including whipping declarations.


	
	

	4.
	CONSIDERATION OF ANY MATTER RELATING TO CALL-IN OF AN EXECUTIVE DECISION

(Standing Item.)


	
	

	5.
	COUNCIL TAX AND BENEFIT CHANGES – OUTCOME OF THE CONSULTATION

To receive a report of the Executive Member for Finance and Acting Corporate Director, Transformation & Resources. 

Note: The Executive Member for Finance and Acting Corporate Director, Transformation & Resources will be in attendance to introduce the report.


	To follow

	

	6.
	PROPOSED MODEL FOR LOCAL WELFARE ASSISTANCE IN TRAFFORD
To consider a report of the Executive Member for Health & Wellbeing, for the Committee’s information, and for any feedback which Members may wish to provide for the Executive. 
Note: The Executive Member for Health & Wellbeing and Joint Director of Operations will be in attendance to introduce the report.
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	7.
	BUDGET SCRUTINY REPORT
The Scrutiny Committees’ Draft Report on the Executive’s Budget Proposals 2013/14 is attached for Members’ information. Please note that, once formally cleared by all Scrutiny Chairmen and Vice-Chairmen, it will be referred to the Executive. 
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	8.
	REVISED SCRUTINY PROTOCOLS

To consider a report of the Democratic Services Manager.
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	9.
	UPDATE ON TOPIC GROUP WORK PROGRAMMES

To consider a report of the Democratic Services Manager.
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	10.
	URGENT BUSINESS (IF ANY)
Any other item or items (not likely to disclose "exempt information") which, by reason of special circumstances (to be specified), the Chairman of the meeting is of the opinion should be considered at this meeting as a matter of urgency.

	
	

	11.


	EXCLUSION RESOLUTION (REMAINING ITEMS)

Motion   (Which may be amended as Members think fit):
That the public be excluded from this meeting during consideration of the remaining items on the agenda, because of the likelihood of disclosure of “exempt information” which falls within one or more descriptive category or categories of the Local Government Act 1972, Schedule 12A, as amended by The Local Government (Access to Information) (Variation) Order 2006, and specified on the agenda item or report relating to each such item respectively.

	
	

	
	THERESA GRANT
Chief Executive

Contact Officer:  J. Maloney,  Extension: 4298
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TRAFFORD COUNCIL


Report to:


Scrutiny Committee

Date:



12/12/12

Report for: 


Information

Report of: 
Councillor Dr. Barclay, Executive Member, Health and Well Being.

Report Title


		Update regarding Proposed Model for Local Welfare Assistance in Trafford







Summary


		The purpose of the report is:

· To outline the forthcoming abolition of the Social Fund and the transfer of responsibility for Local Welfare Assistance from the Department of Work and Pensions (DWP) to Local Authorities

· To present the options appraisal undertaken within the Council to identify the most effective local delivery model

· To identify the proposed Trafford Local Welfare Assistance (LWA) model based on six key strands:

· Development of food banks (Citizens Advice Bureau Trafford)


· Development of furniture and white goods provision (Trafford Housing Trust) with potential to extend this to other furniture recycling projects


· Using request for help as positive intervention point. This includes delivery of budgeting and debt advice (CAB, Credit Union and wider information and advice partnership) together with wrap around support from wider Council teams and functions such as Trading Standards (loan sharks), drug and alcohol services, free school meals, alignment with section 17 payments, referral to Stronger Families Project etc.

· Limited use of pre - payment cards where cash alternative is unavoidable.


· Triage provided by a range of third sector organisations, with CAB as lead partner


· Assessment and decision making to be undertaken by Revenues and Benefits Department, supported and overseen by a Council Wide steering group. Funding has been identified from DWP grant to fund this team together with other key developments.







Contact person for further information:


Name:
 Joanne Willmott, Joint Director of Operations, CWB

Extension: 2710


Background Papers: None.


Introduction

The Social Fund, currently administered by the Department of Works and Pensions (DWP), supports the most financially vulnerable people in society by paying for one off expenses and unforeseen costs and is currently funded via a combination of loans and grants.


As part of the wide ranging Welfare Reforms and the Government’s Localism Agenda the Social Fund is being abolished with effect from the 1/4/13, with responsibility for delivering Local Welfare Assistance transferring to Local Authorities.  The development of Trafford’s local LWA model needs to be closely aligned to the wider welfare reform changes such as changes to Council Tax Benefit and the introduction of the ‘bedroom tax’  as the interdependencies between various welfare reforms, together with the current economic situation, will potentially increase need and demand for LWA.

Trafford must decide on the most appropriate and effective model for delivering LWA for local residents. There is no national guidance or framework as the expectation is that Local Authorities will develop the best service for their local area. The key message from the DWP is that the current scheme is not fit for purpose and Local Authorities need to innovate and look at adding value to their chosen model.

Value of the fund


A DWP settlement letter received in August 2013 states that the amount of funding due to Trafford for the years 2013/14 and 2014/15 is as detailed in the following table:


		Fund allocation from DWP

		2012/13

		2013/14

		2014/15



		Set up costs




		£4,641

		-

		-



		Administration Grant

		-

		£98,077

		£89,898



		Local Welfare Assistance fund

		-

		£464,142

		£464,142





Options Appraisal

Joanne Willmott was appointed temporary SRO for the Project on 4/9/12, supported by Karen McDonald, Business Change Analyst with the Transformation Team.

During September and October a range of activities were undertaken to inform the options appraisal and key recommendations including:

· Work with the Welfare Reform Steering Group


· Local Welfare Assistance workshop


· Benchmarking with other local authorities


· Meeting with DWP partnership manager.


· Meetings with CYPS staff regarding section 17 payments and funding available to children leaving care


· Meetings with Revenues and Benefits team representatives


· Discussions with third sector partners including CAB, Credit Union and Trafford Housing Trust


A comprehensive options appraisal was developed and presented to TPR on the 5/11/12 where the recommended model was agreed for presentation to CMT.


CMT endorsed the model on 14th November, 2012 and agreed for the model to be presented to the Council Executive in January for decision. It was identified that a presentation of the proposed model to Scrutiny on the 12th December would be helpful.

Key recommendations


The following diagram shows Trafford’s recommended Positive Intervention Model for Local Welfare Assistance to provide innovative solutions and reduce the requirement for cash payments.













The national economic situation and the interplay of a wide range of welfare reforms means Trafford Council is required to meet an increasing level of need for local welfare assistance with a shrinking resource. We cannot therefore attempt to replicate the DWP model which is not fit for the future.

The model needs to be innovative and transformational to deliver maximum benefits for a very vulnerable cohort of Trafford residents while ensuring best value for the Council.

The comprehensive options appraisal undertaken over the last two months has informed the following key recommendations:

· Development of a collaborative model based on a partnership between Trafford Council, Trafford Housing Trust and Trafford Citizens Advice Bureau.


· Development of 6 key strands of Local Welfare Assistance


· Development of food banks (CAB)

· Development of furniture and white goods provision (Trafford Housing Trust) with potential to extend this to other furniture recycling projects over time.

· Using request for help as positive intervention point. This includes delivery of budgeting and debt advice (CAB, Credit Union and wider information and advice partnership) together with wrap around support from wider Council teams and functions such as Trading Standards (loan sharks), drug and alcohol services, free school meals, alignment with section 17 payments, referral to Stronger Families Project etc.

· Limited use of pre - payment cards where cash alternative is unavoidable.


· Triage provided by a range of third sector organisations, with CAB as lead partner


· Assessment and decision making to be undertaken by Revenues and Benefits Department, supported and overseen by a Council Wide steering group. Funding has been identified from DWP grant to fund this team together with other key developments.

Indicative Budget to support model

The Local Welfare Assistance fund available for administration and awards is £562,219. The following budget is indicative and will inform the implementation plan.

		Description of cost




		Amount



		IT solution

		£8,000



		One off set up costs

		£13,940



		Assessment Team

		£74,441



		Communication and administration

		£9,399



		Contributions to CAB Food Bank

		£100,000



		Trafford Housing Trust recycled furniture and white goods

		£190,000



		Credit Union

		£20,000



		Cash equivalent awards

		£100,000



		Information and advice contributions

		£20,000



		Development fund re food banks and alternative recycling schemes

		£16,439



		Contingency

		£10,000



		Total indicative expenditure

		£562,219.00





Next Steps

· Establishment of Local Welfare Assistance Project Board, closely aligned to work of Welfare Reform Steering Group and Welfare Reform working group


· Development of detailed project plan including communication plan, specifications for externally commissioned elements etc.

Conclusion

Trafford’s indicative model (presented with the caveat that it has not yet received CMT or Member agreement and is subject to change) has already received positive recognition by the National Social Fund Project Team who have identified it as innovative and providing added value.


A model based on positive intervention and a balanced approach to rights and responsibilities provides the best possible outcomes to vulnerable Trafford residents while also delivering value for money for the Council and the most effective approach to demand management.


Appendix 1




Customer states need for Local Welfare Assistance







Non avoidable cash payment







Loaded utility card







Pre-payment card







Positive intervention including debt and budgeting support, help with addictions, support with pay day loans, assistance to claim free school meals, referral to Stronger Families Project etc. 







Food bank







Urgent request for food







THT Furniture Recycling Scheme (and other recycling projects over time)







Pre- payment card (using system developed within CWB Direct Payments)







Unavoidable need for cash 







Utilities request







Loaded utilities payment card







Furniture request







Telephone application or on-line application completed at agency







Positive signposting







Access to Universal services







TRIAGE







ASSESSMENT AND DECISION







Claim assessed in Revenues & Benefits







AWARDS







Claim refused







Furniture and white goods







Food bank







Utilities







Pre-paid card  







Claim awarded







LOCAL WELFARE ASSISTANCE MODEL
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OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PROTOCOLS (Amended – October 2012) 


Overview and Scrutiny is a statutory function of all Local Authorities who operate an Executive-led model of governance.  It is independent from the Council’s decision making process.  

Overview and Scrutiny is an essential part of ensuring that local government remains effective and accountable. At Trafford, this is undertaken by a group of Councillors who sit on Scrutiny Committees.  

The aims of Overview and Scrutiny are -


· To review activity with the aim of improving the quality of public services


· Ensure that public money is spent wisely


· To hold Executive Councillors to account

· To influence future policy changes locally.  


The Overview and Scrutiny protocols are designed to ensure good practice and the effective functioning and continuity of the Scrutiny function.  By agreeing such protocols Overview and Scrutiny, the Executive and the Corporate Management Team, as well as colleagues from partner organisations, undertake to work efficiently and effectively in order to enhance democratic decision making process at Trafford Council.  

There are two designated Overview and Scrutiny Committees. These are named the Scrutiny Committee and the Health Scrutiny Committee. Each Scrutiny Committee has two topic groups and they  can delegate reviews and work to these groups. Topic groups are led by a Chairman. 


[image: image1]

In general terms, the way that the Scrutiny Committees and their topic groups will operate is based on the following principles: 


Both Scrutiny Committees are responsible for: 

1. Developing the work programme 


2. Commissioning work to be undertaken by Topic Groups

3. Considering reports and recommendations made by the Topic Groups prior to their referral to the Executive

4. Holding Executive Members to account

5. Monitoring the implementation of recommendations


Topic Groups would be responsible for: 

      1. Undertaking work on behalf of the Scrutiny or Health Scrutiny Committee

How Overview and Scrutiny will work with the Council’s Executive, Corporate Management Team and Partners

In order to discharge their functions effectively, both the Scrutiny Committee and the Health Scrutiny Committee are able to review areas of service provision, as they see fit, in line with the Local Government Act 2000, Health and Social Care Act 2001, Crime and Disorder Act 2006, NHS Act 2004, Floor and Water Management Act 2010, Localism Act 2011 and the Health and Social Care Act 2012.  

Developing the Work Programme


Each Overview and Scrutiny Committee is responsible for determining its own Work Programme and the final decision to place an item on the work programme will be exercised by the Committee’s Chairman. The Work Programme will be informed by the Council’s and the Local Strategic Partnership’s Priorities to ensure that Overview and Scrutiny input complements the work of the Executive and the Trafford Partnership. 


All elected Members, Corporate Management Team, the Executive and Partners are able to request that a review be undertaken.  However, the suggestion of a review does not mean that it will be undertaken.  All requests must be made using the appropriate pro forma which can be accessed from Democratic Services.  Once received, these reviews will be considered by the Chairmen and Vice Chairmen and a series of tests will be applied to ensure that it is suitable or otherwise to progress.  If the Chairmen and Vice Chairmen deem it appropriate, the review will be suggested to the relevant Scrutiny Committee to agree and delegate to a topic group in light of its overall priorities.  Scrutiny Members are free to conduct a review in a way they see fit taking into consideration the resources they have at their disposal and other items of importance on the work programme. 

If the suggested review is not appropriate, communication will be made to those that suggested the review stating why it is not to be progressed and, in some cases, may be referred to ward Members or the Executive to consider further.  


It is the responsibility of Scrutiny Members to develop a clear work programme for the coming municipal year.  To support this, a work programming event is to be scheduled, on an annual basis, in which Scrutiny Members consider what their priority areas will be.  

Review Work

The Committee undertaking a scrutiny review will involve the relevant Executive Member and member of the Corporate Management Team or a nominated deputy, if appropriate, within the scoping of Overview and Scrutiny reviews.  However, the final decision for determining the scope and method of undertaking a review lies with the relevant Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  This requires officers supporting the project to have regard to the status of Overview and Scrutiny as independent from the corporate decision making process.  

In the event that a review crosses two or more Executive portfolios it is the responsibility of the Executive Members involved and their Corporate Directors to agree a Lead Executive Member and Lead Corporate Director.      

Whilst evidence is being gathered, either through background research and/or talking to relevant stakeholders, Overview and Scrutiny undertake to keep the Lead Executive Member and Lead Corporate Director or their deputy informed at reasonable intervals by agreement. 

The Executive undertakes to provide Overview and Scrutiny with any information which is reasonably requested in a format which is accessible for Members and non-specialist officers within an agreed time-scale.    Furthermore, Overview and Scrutiny’s right of access to information is set out in the Access to Information Procedure within the Council’s Constitution and the Overview and Scrutiny Committee undertakes only to request that information which is crucial to the work of the Committee or topic group.    


In order to aid the efficient sourcing of information at the project scoping stage the Lead Corporate Director or their Deputy will be asked to agree a key contact officer from whom relevant information can be sourced from.  


The responsibility for drafting the report and its recommendations lies with the topic group and the Scrutiny Committee that commissioned the review or project.  When the draft report and recommendations have been produced, the opportunity will be given to all stakeholders and relevant Executive Member/s and relevant Member/s of the Corporate Management Team to comment upon the draft report and recommendations within an agreed timescale.  This may also include, depending on the review undertaken, an opportunity to comment on an interim report and again, comments must be provided within the given timescale.    It is important that deadlines for comments are met if Scrutiny reports are to have impact and be delivered in a timely way.

If the Committee receives comments from any stakeholder which necessitate the amendment of the report, it is the responsibility of the Chairman to agree necessary changes in consultation with the Committee which commissioned the review.   


Once a Scrutiny review has concluded and the report has been finalised following comments from stakeholders, it must be agreed at a formal meeting of the Scrutiny Committee which commissioned it or via an appropriate delegated arrangement.  The report will then be presented to the next available meeting of the Executive for noting. 


Reporting to the Council’s Executive


All Overview and Scrutiny reports will be considered by the Executive except the Annual Report which is to be considered by Council.

When a scrutiny report is presented to the Council’s Executive, the Chairman of the relevant Committee and/or the Chairman of the Topic Group will normally attend the meeting to present the report and answer any questions relating to it. 

The Executive’s Response


It is the responsibility of the Lead Executive Member with the Lead Corporate Director to coordinate its formal response to the report in a manner which the Executive sees fit.  This may include liaison with partners either individually or though the Local Strategic Partnership.  

The relevant Scrutiny Committee has the responsibility to receive the Executive’s response and will normally invite the relevant Executive Members/s and Corporate Director/s to a meeting of the Committee to provide a response in respect of the planned actions to the recommendations made. 


The Executive undertake to provide Overview and Scrutiny Committees with their final response to the recommendations within 28 days of receiving the report, unless otherwise with the Committee’s agreement.  


Monitoring of Recommendations

It is the responsibility of the Scrutiny Committee which commissioned the review to establish that the Executive has implemented the agreed recommendations within Council policy and practice.  The timing of the review should be agreed with the Executive, but there should, as a minimum, be an annual review of progress. To this end, the Committee is able to call an Executive Member/s and Corporate Director/s to Committee in order to provide Scrutiny Members with relevant updates at the request of the Committee’s Chairman.  

It is the role of the Lead Executive Member and the Lead Corporate Director to coordinate any updates to planned actions which are to be presented to the relevant Scrutiny Committee.   

Confidentiality

All members of Overview and Scrutiny Committees, including Co-opted Members have a responsibility to keep information on policy development under consideration by the Executive confidential until any final recommendations have been formally presented to the Executive. 


Members and voting co-opted Members are bound by the Council’s Code of Conduct.  Although there is no sanction over the conduct of a non-voting co-opted member they will be requested to sign up to an agreement on confidentiality and conduct.


The Chairman of a Committee shall indicate that confidentiality is required of any co-opted member on a particular piece of work. It should be formally recorded that they have understood this is a requirement. The option shall be available for a co-opted member to inform the Committee that they cannot be bound by confidentiality. In this instance the co-opted member will be requested to withdraw and not be included within any correspondence relating to that matter. 

Roles and Responsibilities 


Statutory Scrutiny Officer


The role of the Statutory Scrutiny Officer, as defined by the Local Democracy, Economic Development and Construction Act 2009 is:- 

· To promote the role of the authority's overview and scrutiny committee or committees; 


· To provide support to the authority's overview and scrutiny committee or committees and the members of that committee or those committees 


· To provide support and guidance to 


· members of the authority, 


· members of the Executive of the authority, and 


· officers of the authority.      

The role of the Statutory Scrutiny Officer is currently held by the Corporate Director of Environment, Transport and Operations.   

Chairmen and Vice Chairmen of the Scrutiny and Health Scrutiny Committee’s

The following key attributes are important to ensure that Lead Scrutiny Members support Overview and Scrutiny to discharge its functions effectively and efficiently. Their role is to :-


· Retain an overview of the Scrutiny Work Programme


· Support the Topic Group Chairmen where appropriate


· Uphold and promote the general principles of Overview and Scrutiny.

Chairmen and Vice Chairmen of the Topic Groups 


The following key attributes are important to ensure that Lead Scrutiny Members support Overview and Scrutiny to discharge its functions effectively and efficiently. Their role is to :-

· Prepare the draft scope of the review or project


· Keep members of the commissioning Committee informed on the progress of the review;

· Be responsible  for the content of the draft review report;


· Be responsible for the outcomes of scrutiny reviews


· Be a key contact in relation to the progress of a review


· Uphold and promote the general principles of Overview and Scrutiny.

Members of Overview and Scrutiny Committees and Topic Groups


The following key attributes are important to ensure that Overview and Scrutiny is able to discharge its functions effectively and efficiently:-

· To identify possible overview and scrutiny reviews;


· To support the progress of scrutiny reviews;

· To make formal recommendations based upon the evidence found during the course of reviews;

· To be responsible for the outcomes of scrutiny reviews;


· To uphold and promote the principles of Overview and Scrutiny.


Non Executive Members Participating in Overview and Scrutiny Work


At certain times within the municipal year, Non Executive Members will be afforded the opportunity to participate in Scrutiny work subject to the agreement of Committee or Topic Group Chairmen.  To this end, those Members will be required to fulfil the same role and responsibilities as all Members of Scrutiny Committees and Topic Groups.  


Co-opted Members of Overview and Scrutiny Committees and Working Groups


Overview and Scrutiny values its co-opted members and they will be afforded the same status as Members of the Scrutiny Committees and Topic Groups.

Members of the Executive


The following key attributes are important to ensure that Executive Members support Overview and Scrutiny to discharge its functions effectively and efficiently. Their role is to :-

· Attend Overview and Scrutiny Committees and other meetings as requested


· Provide Overview and Scrutiny Committees with the information they require to enable them to undertake their reviews – this includes information on how current policy is being implemented and future policy development


· Respond to the recommendations within Overview and Scrutiny Review reports within the given time-scale;


· Be held to account for Executive decisions;

· Uphold and promote the principles of Overview and Scrutiny. 

Corporate Management Team and Their Deputies 

The following key attributes are important to ensure that Corporate Management Team and their deputies support Overview and Scrutiny to discharge its functions effectively and efficiently. Their role is to :-

· Facilitate the sharing of information with Members of Overview and Scrutiny Committees and Topic Groups;

· Attend Overview and Scrutiny Committees or other meetings as requested or if unable to attend to ensure that another officer attends in their place – the substitute officer must be able to answer questions relating to the policy area under review.  

· Uphold and promote the principles of Overview and Scrutiny.  

Democratic Services Officers

The following key attributes are important to ensure that Democratic Services Officers who explicitly support Overview and Scrutiny to discharge its functions effectively and efficiently. Their role is to:-

· Support Scrutiny Members in their roles


· Provide overall project and programme management of the Overview and Scrutiny process


· Provide independent impartial advice to all Overview and Scrutiny councillors, Executive Members, officers of the Council and partner organisations

· Uphold and promote the general principles of Overview and Scrutiny

· Seek the advice of the Statutory Scrutiny Officer where appropriate.  

Other Officers of the Council participating in Overview and Scrutiny Work

The following key behaviours are important to ensure that officers who support Overview and Scrutiny to discharge its functions effectively and efficiently. Their role is to :-

· Attend Overview and Scrutiny Committee meetings and Topic Groups as requested by their senior officers  


· Provide Overview and Scrutiny members with the information they have requested to complete their reviews and projects – this may be written or verbal information


· Ensure feedback to their senior officers following Overview and Scrutiny Committee meetings and Topic Group meetings

· Uphold and promote the general principles of Overview and Scrutiny.

 Members of the Public


The following key attributes are important to ensure that members of the public who support Overview and Scrutiny to discharge its functions effectively and efficiently:-

· To provide Overview and Scrutiny with the information/evidence it needs in relation to a review or project. 

Representatives from Partner Organisations 

In determining its work programme Overview and Scrutiny will aim to make a significant contribution to the delivery of the Council and the Local Strategic Partnership’s priorities and as such, this may involve working with a range of public, private and voluntary sector partners to include the health and criminal justice service.    


Representatives from partner organisations undertake to provide Overview and Scrutiny with any information which is reasonably requested in a format which is accessible for Members and non-specialist officers within an agreed time-scale.    

The following key attributes are important to ensure that partner organisations who support Overview and Scrutiny to discharge its functions effectively and efficiently:-

· To work closely with Overview and Scrutiny and provide them with the information/evidence it needs in relation to a review or project in a timely fashion

· Recognise the unique role of Overview and Scrutiny and value its independence


· Provide comments on the report and its recommendations within an agreed timescale


· Attend informal and formal meetings to provide evidence

· Respond to the draft report and its recommendations within the agreed timescale

· Uphold and promote the general principles of Overview and Scrutiny. 


Role and Responsibilities of Health Partners

Due to the existence of specific legislation in relation to the scrutiny of local health and social care providers a separate Health Scrutiny Protocol is contained within Appendix 1.  

Role and Scope of the Topic Group

Where the Overview and Scrutiny Committee has agreed to commission work to a topic group, the Chairman and Vice Chairman of that Committee retains the overall responsibility for agreeing the final scope of the review and also the final report to be presented to the Executive.  However, they will discuss the management of the review with the Chairman of the Topic Group. 

Membership of the Topic Group

In establishing a Topic Group it should normally be the intention that the membership of the group seeks to provide balance in terms of political affiliation. However, it is recognised that this may not be possible or practical for all reviews. The commissioning Scrutiny Committee will determine this before the work begins 

Topic Groups do not have to be made up solely of members of Overview and Scrutiny Committees – additional members can be co-opted onto the group who could include:


· Experts within a relevant field;

· Non Executive Councillors with an interest in or knowledge about a subject matter subject to the Chairman’s agreement;

· Representatives from public, voluntary and private sector partners;

· Members of the public who can bring their views and perspectives to the working group

Undertaking a Scrutiny Project


In determining the scope of the review, the Chairman of the Topic Group will establish how to conduct the review in consultation with the Democratic Services Officer and Topic Group members.   


Reporting By Topic Group


Once the work of the Topic Group has concluded the report will be presented to the relevant Scrutiny Committee which commissioned it.  


The Chairman and Vice Chairman of the Topic Group will normally present the report to the relevant Committee and seek agreement of it prior to its presentation to the Executive.  

Executive
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Health Scrutiny Committee







Topic Group







Topic Group







Topic Group







Topic Group
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TRAFFORD COUNCIL


Report to:

Scrutiny Committee 

Date:


12 December 2012



Report for: 

Consideration

Report of: 
Democratic Services Manager
 

Report Title


		REVISED OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PROTOCOLS







Summary


		This report asks the Committee to endorse a revised protocol giving guidance to Overview and Scrutiny Committees as to how they should seek to involve partners and the public in scrutiny reviews and a new protocol setting out the links between Overview and Scrutiny, the Executive and Partners.  


A separate Health Scrutiny Protocol has been refreshed and will be presented to the Health Scrutiny Committee at its meeting on 9 January 2013.  








Recommendation(s)


		1. To consider the enclosed Overview and Scrutiny Protocol and recommend its contents to the Executive/Council for adoption within the Council’s Constitution.  








Contact person for access to background papers and further information:


Name:
 Helen Mitchell






Extension: 1229




Background Papers: None
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TRAFFORD COUNCIL


Report to:

Scrutiny Committee

Date:


12 December 2012

Report for: 

Noting

Report of: 
Democratic Services Manager
 

Report Title


		UPDATE ON TOPIC GROUP WORK PROGRAMMES







Summary


		Following the agreement of the work programmes for the Topic Groups at the Overview and Scrutiny Work Programming event on 10 October, it is timely to receive an update from the Topic Group Chairman on the progress of their reviews. 

Topic Group A – Cllr Chilton – Doorstep Crime in Trafford


Topic Group B – Cllr Reilly – Development of a Community Asset Framework








Recommendation(s)


		1. To note the update from the Topic Group Chairmen.  







Contact person for access to background papers and further information:


Name: Helen Mitchell






Extension: 1229
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TRAFFORD COUNCIL



Report to:	Executive

Date:				28 January 2013

Report for: 			Consideration

Report of: 	Scrutiny Committee and Health Scrutiny Committee



Report Title



		

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY REVIEW OF DRAFT BUDGET PROPOSALS FOR 2013-14  -  DRAFT









Summary



		

Following the presentation on 1 November, the Scrutiny pre-meetings held on 12 November and workshops on 20 and 22 November attended by the Executive and their Corporate Directors this report contains recommendations in relation to the affects of budget decisions on services and the organisation.  









Recommendation(s)



		

That the Executive consider and respond to the report and recommendations made. 









		

Contact person for access to background papers and further information:



Name:	 Helen Mitchell, Democratic Services Officer

			

Extension:	1229







Background Papers: None








Budget Scrutiny 2013/14





Foreword by the Chair & Vice-Chair of Overview & Scrutiny Core Committee



Budget Scrutiny 2013/14 has been a challenge for all those involved and Scrutiny would like to thank the Executive, Corporate Management team, Finance officers, Scrutiny Councillors and Co-opted Members for their patience throughout. 



We welcome the Executive’s decision to consult widely and in a very timely fashion. This has helped the Scrutiny Committees to give more focused consideration to the budget proposals.



Without doubt, the Council is working within a changed financial climate and with this Scrutiny Members understand that the Council is planning to save nearly £34m over the next two years.  



All Scrutiny members have noted that the Authority is going through a period of significant organisational change and the need to implement a range of austerity measures such as maximising income, changing ways of working, better procurement, reducing back office staff and collaborating with AGMA authorities which support the Council to make the savings required.  



The following report details the observations and recommendations made by Scrutiny Members arising from its review of the budget proposals, and in particular, the workshops held on 20 and 22 November 2012. 







Councillors Brian Shaw, Judith Lloyd, Mike Cordingley and John Lamb

Chairmen and Vice Chairman, Scrutiny and Health Scrutiny Committees.

27November 2012











































Background: 



This year the approach to budget scrutiny was amended given the changes to the scrutiny function and the desire to produce tangible outcome focussed recommendations in time to feed into budget consultation timescales.  



In previous years, budget scrutiny had been conducted in a way which delivered broad recommendations and requests for information which were not as outcome focussed as they could be.  This year provided Scrutiny Members with an ideal opportunity to look at the approach to budget scrutiny afresh; to critically evaluate what had been done in the past and to develop a new approach which would enhance outcome focussed recommendations.  Additionally, the revised process gave Scrutiny Members more opportunities to be involved and therefore enhance the Member led approach to budget scrutiny.  The refreshed process is highlighted below.  



 (
Overview of the Budget Presentation
      1 November 2012
Directorate Pre-Meetings
12 November
Budget Scrutiny Workshops
20 and 22 November
)























The overview of the budget presentation, delivered by the Executive Member for Finance, equipped Members with a detailed understanding of the financial position and the emerging future challenges. The meeting also enabled Members to ask initial questions in order to seek clarification on the draft budget proposals.  Additionally, the Topic Group membership was determined at this session as it was the responsibility of these groups to undertake budget scrutiny on a directorate basis. 



The purpose of the directorate pre-meetings was to further examine the budget paperwork with the support of finance officers.  This enabled Members to clarify understanding prior to the budget scrutiny workshops, and, following this clarification, to identify those aspects of the budget which Members wished to review in more detail.  This formed the agenda to be taken forward to the workshops. This focused the scrutiny on specific areas of the budget, of particular interest to Members, in order to provide Member led challenge to the Executive’s proposals and support the development of targeted and outcome focussed recommendations where appropriate.  



As a result of developing a focussed agenda, which shared with the Executive and Corporate Directors in advance of the meetings, the budget scrutiny workshops were significantly enhanced as it allowed those present to effectively prepare for Scrutiny Members’ questions.  This further enhanced the effectiveness of the workshops and supported Members to make informed recommendations.  



The remainder of this report covers the service specific recommendations that were made at these workshops on 20 and 22 November.  









Service Specific Recommendations



Children and Young People’s Service



Foreword by Topic Group Chairman – Councillor John Holden



“I would like to thank all the Members and officers who participated in this process. The subject is inevitably complex and wide ranging and this was reflected by the depth of questioning and the candid nature of the answers we received. It must be acknowledged that the process is by no means complete and that Scrutiny Members will continue their efforts into the future as the policies develop.”





The agenda set by the Topic Group on 12 November included: 



1. Strategy of CYPS In Relation to Early Intervention

2. Children’s Centres

3. Youth Services

4. Connexions Service

5. Funding of services beyond the statutory minimum 

6. Communities and Wellbeing and Children and Young People’s Service merger (with Executive Members for Community Health and Wellbeing and Adult Social Care).  



Members discussed the above items in detail with the relevant Executive Members and supporting officers, welcoming the opportunity to raise questions and areas for clarification. In the light of these discussions the Topic Group wished to make the following recommendations for the Executive to consider. 



As a general issue Members noted the proposed savings across the directorate were very significant, and that, notwithstanding mitigation and targeting measures, the Executive had acknowledged that there would unavoidably be impacts on levels of service provision in some areas. Additionally, a number of the significant budget saving proposals were identified as being subject to consultation, and their detailed impact “on the ground” was therefore not yet known. 



A full Scrutiny assessment in these areas was thus, at this stage, impossible, and Members might wish to review detailed impacts as part of ongoing programmed Scrutiny work.



Recommendation 1: That the Executive provide Scrutiny Committee with details of any long-term monitoring and evaluation work undertaken in respect of significant budget changes and policy choices in relation to services for children and young people.  



Members recognised that provision of services to children and young people was necessarily at formative stages of their development, and the impact of these services, or changes to them, were therefore long-term in nature. In the light of the scale of currently proposed changes, Members would welcome assurance that the Executive has in place measures to monitor, assess and evaluate these longer-term impacts, and not solely the year-to-year effects on the revenue budget.  



Recommendation 2: That the Executive closely monitor the impact and effectiveness of the proposed increase in the use of volunteers to deliver services such as those in Children’s Centres and Youth Services.  



Members noted that the identified mitigation for a range of savings proposals was the increased use of volunteers in place of paid staff input. They also noted that the Executive had acknowledged that, in some cases, the range and level of service provision would be dependent on the extent of the success of this strategy, which was at this stage uncertain. In view of this uncertain impact, Members felt it important that the outcomes of the proposals in this respect be subject to robust review.    



Recommendation 3:  That the financial effect of the proposed transition to a more outreach-based approach be rigorously monitored, given its potential to bring to light previously unforeseen need.  



Whilst broadly welcoming an increased focus on outreach and the targeting of service provision towards people in particular need, Members noted the possibility that this approach, by its nature, had the potential to reveal an extent and level of needs which had not been previously apparent. In view of the potential budgetary consequences of meeting these unidentified needs, Members were clear that the financial impact, especially during the transitional period, would need to be kept under active monitoring. 



NOTE: One key issue identified at Scrutiny Pre-Meetings for further enquiry was the proposed merger of the CYPS and CWB Directorates. In view of the explicitly cross-cutting nature of this proposal, the combined CYPS and CWB Topic Groups reviewed this item, and questioned Executive Members and officers representing both Directorates.





Recommendation 4:  That the Executive provide the merger action plan, and whatever details of proposed structures are currently available for the merged CYPS and CWB Directorates, for consideration by the Scrutiny Committee.  



Members acknowledged that the scale and implications of the proposed change could not be exhaustively examined in the context of the broader Budget Scrutiny exercise, and that Scrutiny might wish to revisit aspects of this initiative post-implementation. Noting the Executive’s assurances that a robust action plan was in place to prepare for the full merger from the start of the 2013/14 Municipal Year, Members wished to have sight of the plan, and any further details of proposed structures and responsibilities under the new arrangements.  































Communities and Wellbeing Directorate 



Foreword by Topic Group Chairman – Councillor Dylan Butt



“The framework developed from the initial presentation and the subsequent pre-meeting helped our Topic Group to determine an agenda for further budget scrutiny at the CWB workshop on 22/11/12.  The budget scrutiny process allowed for more focussed questions on the specific issues of concern raised by topic group members in order to gain a better understanding of the potential implications of the budget proposals from the executive and officers.”



The agenda set by the Topic Group on 12 November included: 



1. Katherine Lowe House

2. Community Meals Service

3. Princess Centre

4. Supporting People

5. Advice and Information Service

6. Public Health Budget



Members discussed the above items in detail with the relevant Executive Members and supporting officers, welcoming the opportunity to raise questions and areas for clarification. In the light of these discussions the Topic Group wished to make the following recommendations for the Executive to consider. 



NOTE: The proposed merger of the CYPS and CWB Directorates was considered jointly by the CYPS and CWB Topic Groups; Recommendation 4 above refers.



[bookmark: _GoBack]Recommendation 5: That, in relation to the proposed re-tendering exercises for services such as Supporting People and Public Health, the Executive provide Scrutiny with assurances that tendering models and contract monitoring are robustly designed to protect quality, standards and volume of services specified, and not specifically (DB 26/11) to reduce tender prices.  



The Topic Group noted that a prominent theme within savings proposals across the Directorate was the securing of efficiencies through re-tendering exercises. Whilst acknowledging that it was possible to secure genuine efficiencies via this route, Members were aware that contract savings could also result from reduced quality, standards or service volumes, which would not represent genuine efficiency. Members wished to be assured that commissioning and procurement approaches, and ongoing monitoring, were sufficiently robust to ensure that quality, standards and volume would be preserved in those areas where savings were envisaged via efficiency, as opposed to via explicit policy choices. 



Recommendation 6: That the Executive provide for Scrutiny further analysis of the proposed savings within Supporting People, Housing Services (Proposal CWB16), and in particular of the acknowledged “significant reduction in service provision”.  



In a lengthy discussion, Members noted that this was a broad and complex area of service provision, with savings in excess of £1M proposed over the forthcoming two years. In order to enhance Scrutiny’s understanding of these proposals, the topic group requested a more detailed analysis of the breakdown of the savings figure, and in particular which services would be reduced or discontinued if the proposal were agreed.    







Recommendation 7:  That the Executive give further consideration to the potential impact of proposed savings in Information and Advice Services, particularly in view of the nature of the wider financial climate and envisaged demand increases arising from various aspects of welfare reform proposals.  



The Topic Group noted that a significant saving was proposed in this area, and that the effect of this could be amplified by reductions in funding to organisations within the voluntary and community sectors. Whilst the Executive indicated that the proposals had resulted from a sector-wide review, it was not clear to Members whether this would have fully accounted for the potential increase in demand arising from the general economic position and the impact of proposed welfare reform. It would accordingly welcome assurances that the review had in fact included likely future demand within its scope, and that the current proposals had a robust basis. 













































































Transformation and Resources Directorate



Foreword by Topic Group Chairman – Councillor Rob Chilton



“The Transformation & Resources Directorate deals with some of the most vital parts of the Council's function, but, like other directorates, is being challenged to find scope for more efficient and cost-effective ways of working. The Budget Scrutiny session for this Directorate was encouragingly broad in its scope, and I am pleased that the recommendations made reflected a cross-section of Members' concerns in relation to the budget proposals. I look forward to a positive response from the Executive.”





The agenda set by the Topic Group on 12 November included: 



1. Transformation Team

2. Partnerships and Performance Team

3. HR Management Review

4. Access Trafford: Contact Centre and Libraries

5. Members’ Allowances



Members discussed the above items in detail with the relevant Executive Members and supporting officers, welcoming the opportunity to raise questions and areas for clarification.  In the light of these discussions the Topic Group wished to make the following recommendations for the Executive to consider. 



Recommendation 8: That the Executive assure itself about the deliverability of savings associated with the HR staffing review.  



Members were not assured that there was enough mitigating work undertaken nor was there any planned, as far as they were aware, to reduce the risks associated with reducing support for operational managers, particularly during a time of significant organisational change.  These risks might include, for example, a potential increase in the number of employment tribunals as a result of a reduction in support/insufficient training.  



Recommendation 9: That the Executive ensure that it has the capacity to identify and deliver transformational change programmes including ensuring that the benefits associated with cross authority working are realised.  



Members felt that the reduction in Transformation Team capacity might potentially result in opportunities being missed to achieve savings.  Members also felt that there was the potential to achieve more savings through joint authority working and innovative approaches to service delivery, and that this area, should be kept under active review.    



Recommendation 10:  That whatever the response to the consultation on the future of library provision, the Executive undertake to maximise, wherever possible, availability of IT access in libraries for the Borough’s residents.  



Members acknowledged that libraries are about more than the provision of books and are places where people, and particularly in vulnerable groups, have ready access to IT facilities in order to apply for jobs and other activities. To this end, it is essential that access to such facilities is maximised.  







Environment, Transport and Operations Directorate



Foreword by Topic Group Chairman – Councillor John Reilly



“It is without doubt that these are challenging times. It is equally without doubt that decisions proposed now are scrutinised thoroughly to ensure that our residents continue to receive the highest level of services and value for money that we can provide. I believe my colleagues and I have challenged the Executive in both an objective and apolitical manner, fitting to the role of Scrutiny Members. The new Scrutiny arrangements have afforded Scrutiny Members a far more inclusive and transparent approach to this process, and my thanks go to the Members of Topic Group B, relevant officers and Executive Members for ETO & EGP for their considerable efforts.”







The agenda set by the Topic Group on 12 November included: 



1. Parks Maintenance 

2. Mersey Valley Partnership 

3. Public Protection: Reduction in samples taken and inspections 

4. Highways: Review of contracts 

5. Maintenance of grass verges 

6. Food waste collection 

7. Grants to TCLT and Trafford Watersports Centre

8. Street Based Enforcement Team 



Members discussed the above items in detail with the relevant Executive Members and supporting officers, welcoming the opportunity to raise questions and areas for clarification.  In the light of these discussions the Topic Group wished to make the following recommendations for the Executive to consider. 



Recommendation 11: That the Executive ensure that impact of the savings associated with the dissolution of the Mersey Valley Partnership are fully identified and review whether the proposals are manageable given the time constraints.   



Members were not assured that there was enough ‘lead in’ time to dissolve and re-establish a body with responsibility to preserve and promote  the Mersey Valley and would welcome further assurance regarding transition arrangements in this area.  



Recommendation 12: That the Executive should ensure that its approach to the collection of food waste and the level of savings expected from the change in approach to its collection is realistic and achievable.  



In view of the diverse characteristics of parts of the Borough, and experience elsewhere, Members expressed concerns about the perceived standardised approach to food waste collection and were not assured that the level of savings would be achieved in some areas.  



Members were also concerned about the realism of the proposals as recent DEFRA research had highlighted that recycling in general may have reached its maturity level. However, the projected savings proposals are based around continually increasing recycling levels. Members would like assurance that these projections are realistic and will result in the projected savings. 



Recommendation 13: That the Executive provide further details on the impact of the new initiative in respect of parks maintenance, in particular, whether differential standards would apply to different parks, or within different areas of parks.   



Members noted that the long lead in time in respect of delivering this saving was linked to further exploratory work but their queries regarding the aesthetic aspects of parks and consequent impact on park users were not answered to the full satisfaction of Members.   



Recommendation 14: That Executive provide assurance that the streetscene in Trafford Park will be maintained to ensure that it remains an attractive area to all businesses in the area.  They should also ensure that their approach to ensuring this should involve the use of all available methods including, where possible planning and enforcement functions.    



Members identified the importance of ensuring that businesses continue to feel welcome in Trafford Park and drew attention to area’s strategic economic importance.  Members requested that extra consideration be given to maintaining verges and road networks as part of the ‘partnering’ approaches to grounds maintenance.  
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SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 


3rd OCTOBER 2012



PRESENT: 


Councillor B. Shaw (In the Chair), 



Councillors Adshead, Bowker, Candish, Chilton, Cordingley, Mrs. Dixon, Duffield, Higgins, D. Western and Lloyd (ex officio Member of the Committee).



In Attendance


Senior Democratic Services Officer (J.M.J. Maloney),


Democratic Services Officer (H. Mitchell),


Acting Director of Transformation & Resources (I. Duncan) (part only),


Strategic Manager, Public Health, Finance & Commissioning (D. Nash) (part only),



Customer Development & Support Services Manager (C. Lamb) (part only),



Business Change Manager (S. Gannon) (part only).



ALSO PRESENT: Councillors Anstee (item 13), Miss Blackburn (item 14), Coupe (item 14) and M. Young (item 14).


APOLOGIES:



Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Cordingley.

11.

MINUTES








RESOLVED: That, subject to the inclusion of Councillor D. Western in the attendance list, the Minutes of the Meeting held on 25th July 2012 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

12.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST



No such declarations were made to this meeting.


13.

EXECUTIVE’S RESPONSE TO SCRUTINY REVIEW OF LOCALISED COUNCIL TAX BENEFIT SCHEME


The Executive Member for Finance, with supporting officers, was in attendance to introduce, and respond to the Committee’s questions in relation to, the Executive’s response to the Committee’s review of the proposed Localised Council Tax Benefit Scheme. 

In responding to the Committee’s explicit recommendations, the Executive Member advised that data would be collected on the costs of administering the new localised scheme, and that, whilst levels of Council Tax would be related to the Council’s overall revenue budget, it was very unlikely that increases would be applied to support the localised benefits scheme. He also explained key features of the options appraisal of possible changes to Discounts and Exemptions which he had provided in response to the Committee’s request.


An opportunity was provided for Members to raise queries and make observations on any further points arising. These centred on response levels to the consultation, including attendances at Neighbourhood Forum sessions, and possible means of enhancing feedback in future consultations. 

In conclusion, Members enquired whether there would be an opportunity to review the post-consultation scheme, in the light of consultation responses, and the Executive Member agreed that such an opportunity would be provided in due course, prior to the scheme’s implementation.






RESOLVED –




(1)
That the content of the Executive’s responses, and the observations made by the Committee, be noted.


(2) That in due course the Committee review the post-consultation scheme, in the light of consultation responses, prior to the scheme’s implementation.  

14.
  EXECUTIVE’S RESPONSE TO SCRUTINY REVIEW OF DOMESTIC VIOLENCE

[Note: Councillor Lloyd declared a Personal Interest in this item in view of her membership of Trafford Domestic Abuse Services.]


The Executive Members for Adult Social Services, Supporting Children & Families and Safe & Strong Communities, with supporting officers, were in attendance to introduce the Executive’s response to the review, undertaken by the former Community Wellbeing Select Committee, of Domestic Violence. In introducing the Executive’s response, Councillor Coupe expressed regret that responsibilities in respect of a number of the report’s recommendations had not been identified, and advised the Committee of the respective portfolios into which the recommendations fell.

Members were briefed on the development of a bespoke programme for children and young people with domestic violence in their background, and it was noted that further information was available on this topic if requested. In relation to some recommendations (including 20 and 22) it was noted that whilst the Executive did not feel able currently to endorse them, further review of the position could be possible in the light of consideration of the financial and legal position. The Committee’s Members noted that domestic violence was a major contributory factor to the costs associated with children in care, emphasising the potential advantages to be secured by early intervention. In response the Executive’s support officers briefed the Committee on initiatives in place within schools, young people’s sexual health services and family support aspects of drug and alcohol services to facilitate early recognition of potential domestic violence. Members reiterated concerns expressed in the report regarding the extent to which support services were reliant on non-core funding streams, and the comment was made that the transfer of public health funding to the Council might give rise to some flexibility in this regard. The Executive Members and supporting officers then withdrew from the meeting and, on behalf of the Committee, the Chairman thanked them for their attendance.

The Committee reviewed the responses provided by the Executive, reaffirming concerns about funding security for interventions to mitigate domestic violence. The suggestion was endorsed that, as and when the implementation of the report’s recommendations was reviewed, it would be helpful to make further enquiries regarding the incidence of repeat offending, the costs associated with of domestic violence incidents, and the impact of the transfer of Public Health funding. In particular, bearing in mind the wide spread of responsibilities in this area across a number of Executive portfolios, Members wished to enquire of the Executive whether it would be possible to establish a role with responsibility for co-ordination and oversight of Domestic Violence across this range of issues.  






RESOLVED –





(1)
That the content of the Executive’s responses, and the observations made by the Committee, be noted.


(2) 
That, as and when the implementation of the report’s recommendations is reviewed, further enquiries be considered in relation to the incidence of repeat offending, the costs associated with of domestic violence incidents, and the impact of the transfer of Public Health funding.

(3)
That, in view of the wide spread of responsibilities in relation to Domestic Violence across a number of Executive portfolios, the Executive be asked whether it would be possible to establish a role with responsibility for co-ordination and oversight of Domestic Violence across this range of issues. 

15.
  OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY WORK PROGRAMMING SESSION

The Committee was briefed on arrangements for a work programming session to be held on 10th October, involving the Members of both Scrutiny committees, following which key work priorities would be identified, from suggestions received from a variety of sources, and allocated to the topic groups supporting each of the committees. This would provide each topic group with a priority project and a “first reserve” to be undertaken as Members’ resources allowed over the remainder of the municipal year. 






RESOLVED: That the arrangements for the work programming session on 10th October be noted.



The meeting commenced at 6.30 p.m. and finished at 7.32 p.m.
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